
www.tyrone.org  

 

(770) 487-4038 

 PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING 

 

 January 27, 2022 at 7:00 PM  

950 Senoia Road, Tyrone, GA 30290 
 

David Nebergall, Chairman 
Dia Hunter, Vice-Chairman                                                                                           Carl Schouw, Commissioner 
Jeff Duncan, Commissioner                                                                                                Scott Bousquet, Commissioner 
Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner                                                                                     Patrick Stough, Town Attorney 

AGENDA 

Social Distancing will be observed, and seating is limited. The meeting can be accessed live at 
www.tyrone.org/youtube. If you do not plan to attend, please send any agenda item questions 

or comments to Town Manager Brandon Perkins (bperkins@tyrone.org). 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

II. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

1. Approval of Minutes from the January 13, 2022 Planning Commission Meeting 

IV. PUBLIC HEARING 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

2. Workshop item to discuss potential changes to Section 113-134 Town Center 
Architectural Design Considerations. Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner 

VI. STAFF COMMENTS 

VII. COMMISSION COMMENTS 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
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Town of Tyrone 

Planning Commission Meeting Minutes 

January 13th, 2022 

7:00 PM 

 

Present: 

 

Chairman, David Nebergall 

Vice-Chairman, Dia Hunter 

Commission Member, Jeff Duncan 

Commission Member, Carl Schouw–Online via Zoom 

Commission Member, Scott Bousquet–Online via Zoom 

 

Town Attorney, Patrick Stough 

Town Planner, Phillip Trocquet 

 

 

Call to Order: 

 

Chairman Nebergall called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm. The meeting was also available via 

YouTube Live.  

 

Appointment / Selection of Chairman, Vice Chairman, and Secretary:  

Vice-Chairman Hunter made a motion to nominate David Nebergall as Chairman. Commissioner 

Duncan seconded the motion. Motion was approved 3-0. 

 

Commissioner Duncan made a motion to nominate Dia Hunter as Vice-Chairman. Seconded by 

Chairman Nebergall. Motion was approved 3-0. 

 

Chairman Nebergall nominated Phillip Trocquet as the Secretary. Seconded by Commissioner 

Duncan. Motion was approved 3-0. 

 

Approval of Agenda: 

 

Commissioner Duncan made a motion to approve the agenda. 

Vice-Chairman Hunter seconded the motion. Motion was approved 3-0. 

 

Approval of Minutes: 

 

Vice-Chairman Hunter made a motion to approve the minutes from December 9th, 2021, with edits. 

Chairman Nebergall seconded the motion. Motion carried 3-0. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

1. Petition from applicant Randy Wright to rezone 1420 Senoia Road from O-I (Office 

Institutional) to C-2 (Highway Commercial). Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner 
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Before the public hearing portion opened, Mr. Stough reminded the Commissioners that while the 

two commissioners attending virtually could take part in the discussions, they could not vote.  

 

Mr. Trocquet pulled up the public tax map on the screen showing the property in question.  

He stated that applicant Randy Wright had submitted an application to rezone parcel 072604010 

from O-I (Office) to C-2 (Highway Commercial). The stated intent of this rezoning was to develop 

a Commercial Business Park compatible with C-2 uses. This property was originally zoned O-I 

for the purposes of locating a medical office park on the property. In the early 2000's this 

development, which was under preliminary site construction, was abandoned. Subsequent 

development in the business park had since assumed C-1 and C-2 zoning for heavier commercial 

uses. 
 

He continued that C-2 zoning was consistent with the Town's Comprehensive Plan as the property 

was within the Commercial Corridor Future Development Character area which encourages high-

quality commercial growth with heightened architectural and landscaping requirements. 

 

Mr. Trocquet then read the impact assessment:  

 

1. Will Zoning permit suitable uses with surrounding properties? 

 

 Highway Commercial zoning exists adjacent to this property. Such uses are compatible 

adjoining other uses in this district and in the Powers Court business park.  

 

2. Will Zoning adversely affect adjacent properties?  

 

It is staff's determination that Highway Commercial zoning would not adversely affect the 

commercial properties surrounding it.  

 

3. Does the property have reasonable economic use as currently zoned?  

 

It is staff's opinion that the current commercial zoning provides reasonable economic use; 

however other properties adjacent to this have been rezoned C-2 consistent with other 

properties in the business park.  

 

4. Would the proposed zoning result in a use which will or could be excessively burdensome on 

existing infrastructure?  

 

It is staff's determination that C-2 zoning would be unlikely to cause an excessively 

burdensome use for this particular property. The Powers Court business park has a common 

stormwater infrastructure system that is not yet at capacity. C-2 zoning has the potential to 

increase impact on roads; however, this is usually associated with office and retail uses. The 

proposed use is consistent with the rest of the business park and would not generate 

unreasonable traffic. 

 

Mr. Trocquet stated that the applicant had submitted a traffic analysis and a concept plan with the 

rezoning application. He noted that the concept itself was not something to be approved at this 
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meeting but would instead be approved during the site plan process.  He then put the concept plan 

on the large screen. He pointed out that the concept plan included not only the property in question, 

but also the one directly next to it on the left, as the applicant would eventually like to acquire it 

as well.  

 

He continued that though heavier traffic vehicles would be proposed for the site, when compared 

to an O/I zoning, the O/I zoning typically has a heavier traffic impact. He also pointed out this type 

of traffic was consistent with what was already in the park. Staff recommended approval of the 

rezoning. 

 

Chairman Nebergall opened the hearing to those in favor of the petition.  

 

Mr. Rick Lindsey approached the podium to speak in favor on behalf of his client. He stated that 

the property had been vacant for about 20 years. He also noted that it was frequented by trespassers 

and could be considered an eye sore. He stated that his client is wanting to put three nice looking 

buildings at the entrance of the business park. He said that even if they are not able to purchase the 

other piece of property, they still want to proceed with this rezoning. He pointed out that the 

rezoning met the requirements of the comprehensive plan and aligns with the other businesses in 

the area. 

 

He stated that the buildings were geared towards tenants that needed offices and some storage. He 

wanted it known they were not proposing warehouses, but more so buildings for medical product 

companies, builders, plumbers, companies with showrooms, etc, and this property would not be 

the next Amazon warehouse. He said that when they come back for site plan approval, they will 

be requesting approval for three thirty-thousand square foot buildings. Those types of buildings 

are permitted for C-2 zoning.  

 

Mr. Lindsey said that the O/I zoning doesn’t really fit this property anymore. Perhaps it did twenty 

years ago, but the area has changed and many other pieces of land along that same road are now 

zoned for C-1 for C-2. 

 

Chairman Nebergall asked if anyone else would like to speak in favor of the rezoning. No one 

spoke. Chairman Nebergall closed the public hearing to those in favor and opened the hearing to 

those in opposition. No one spoke. Chairman Nebergall closed the public hearing for those in 

opposition.  

 

Vice Chairman Hunter addressed a question to staff. He wanted to know about the partial road at 

the entry to the business park with potential access to Highway 74. He thought building that road 

would give the park better highway access without having to come through some of the more 

densely packed spaces in the surrounding area. He pointed out how nice it would also be for the 

applicant if the trucks could directly access Highway 74 (northbound only).  

 

Mr. Trocquet noted that building that road was in the most recent SPLOST book and was pitched 

as a potential project. GDOT (Georgia Department of Transportation) was not in support of the 

project, and staff does not see GDOT allowing that kind of access at that point.  
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Chairman Nebergall had concerns about the traffic impact around the Carriage Oaks area. He 

thought the area already looked tight. Commissioner Bousquet spoke up sharing the Chairman’s 

concerns and noted that visibility was already quite poor in that area and he would like to take a 

closer look at the traffic impact this development could bring. 

 

Mr. Trocquet pointed out that the traffic study did not show the development pushing nearby 

intersections into a failing state and could be further addressed in the site plan approval process.  

 

Commissioner Bousquet wanted it known that the left turn lane from Carriage Oaks onto 74 was 

pretty non-existent and wanted to get that addressed in the future. Mr. Trocquet responded that any 

type of treatment/change at that intersection would have to be approved by GDOT or something 

that the Town works on with GDOT approval. Vice Chairman Hunter pointed out that there was a 

recent fatality at that intersection and he did not want that to happen again if they could prevent it.  

 

Vice Chairman Hunter wanted to clarify the buffers for the O/I zoning. Mr. Trocquet said that it 

was a 75 foot buffer from properties with a residential zoning, and from the rail lines it would be 

a standard rear yard setback which 30 feet. Vice Chairman also asked about the architectural 

guidelines for the property facing HWY 74. Mr. Trocquet noted that if the second property was 

acquired, then anything fronting 74 would have to conform to those standards. Vice Chairman 

Hunter said that if they were trying to create some sort of uniformity between the 3 buildings, then 

they would want to consider the design standards when designing the other two. Mr. Trocquet said 

that staff would encourage them to be designed similarly. 

 

Vice Chairman also asked about the set up of the buildings and how the buildings were going to 

look from the road. He thought they didn’t have good curb appeal and they should consider the 

Town’s design standards when designing the building. Mr. Trocquet noted that these types of 

conversations had already started with the applicants and would continue throughout the process.  

 

Vice Chairman Hunter brought up the stormwater runoff.  Mr. Trocquet said that the business park 

had a shared stormwater infrastructure. They had obtained the original calculations, and the new 

development should be able to utilize most of the stormwater facilities. This would also apply to 

future developments in that park as well.  

 

Chairman Nebergall asked for clarification on road improvements and who takes those 

responsibilities on. Mr. Trocquet said that it can depend on a few things. If there can be shown a 

direct impact to a level that pushes an intersection or road into a failing or downgraded level of 

service, then the Town can request of the developer to help compensate for that, whether in the 

form of an impact fee or another arrangement. The Town does not currently have an impact fee 

schedule adopted. Based on the preliminary information, Mr. Trocquet stated that he does not think 

they will have to go there with this particular development but that he will know more during the 

site plan review.  

Chairman Nebergall stated that he is very proactive when it comes to traffic and making sure roads 

can handle traffic. He thought we should go ahead and start opening communication with GDOT 

and whoever else was needed so that the Town doesn’t end up in a bind.  
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Commissioner Bousquet pointed out that box trucks and tractor trailers would be turning onto 

HWY 74 and would impact traffic, especially at peak traffic times. He thought it would be great 

for the Town to have this type of facility, but as someone who drives in that area frequently, he 

did not want to be stuck in that type of traffic.  

 

Chairman Nebergall stated that he wanted to have things designed before they reached capacity 

and that pre-planning was very important. Vice Chairman Hunter stated that he thought it was 

GDOT’s preference to keep traffic moving on HWY 74, but as a Town, it was our preference to 

best serve our citizens, and disagreeing with GDOT could put the Town in a quagmire. He said it 

might not even be a problem right now, so he didn’t want to make it a problem if it wasn’t.  

 

Chairman Nebergall stated that if they could keep pushing for improvement to the Carriage Oaks 

intersection and for that northbound access on HWY 74, then a lot of problems would be resolved. 

Mr. Trocquet stated that one of the reasons that GDOT denied the original request for a northbound 

access there was the proximity to the rail line in that location.  

 

Mr. Trocquet asked the applicant if the traffic study showed the level of traffic impact on the 

intersection.  

 

Mr. Jason Walls approached the platform. He pointed out that on page 13 of the traffic study it is 

stated that the level of service to those intersections is unchanged. He also wanted to clarify the 

types of trucks that would be common for the development. He stated that it would be smaller 

trucks, pickup trucks with trailers, box trucks, and the rare tractor trailer. He also pointed out that 

the 118 vehicles turned left at that intersection for the entire day, not by the hour. He also pointed 

out that they did have another option besides using Carriage Lane. He said that he the traffic study 

did support this type of development. He also noted that they’re estimated to have about 500 cars 

per day, as opposed to the original medical building proposed for the land, which would have 

brought in almost 1,000 vehicles per day.  

 

Vice Chairman Hunter pointed about that 118 cars are turning left on HWY 74 as shown on page 

5 of the traffic study. Mr. Walls pointed out that it was all vehicles, not just trucks turning.  

Vice Chairman Hunter said that this was part of a larger discussion, much bigger than just the 

rezoning of this property. Chairman Nebergall agreed and added that with that rezoning, a different 

business could one day come in that uses more heavy-duty trucks, and that would have a larger 

impact. 

 

Commission Bousquet said he brought it up just to make sure that the Town had a relationship 

with the development, not to stymy any development. Chairman Nebergall said that if they could 

gather the developers support to contact the appropriate authorities to make sure these traffic issues 

were resolved in the future, it would be greatly appreciated.  

 

Mr. Trocquet pointed out that the Town had a traffic engineer of record, Pond Company, and they 

do all of the traffic design studies. He stated that there are 3 traffic studies in the works for this 

year. Chairman Nebergall wanted to encourage the alternate route that Mr. Walls previously 

suggested. Mr. Trocquet clarified with Mr. Walls that 10 percent of the traffic would go down the 

ramp to get on HWY 74. 
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Chairman Nebergall reemphasized his previous concerns with traffic and reaching out to GDOT. 

 

Vice-Chairmen Hunter asked the development timeline if they are able to purchase the additional 

property. He said it would be nice to be able to compare already scheduled traffic studies to see if 

there’s any impact.  

 

Mr. Blake Barnett approached the platform. Said they would like to break ground as soon as 

possible, especially with current supply chain issues. He said the first building would hopefully be 

done by November of this year, with the second building being done by October of 2023. They 

are planning on focusing on one building at a time. 

 

Chairman Nebergall asked if the applicants would like to say anything else. 

 

Mr. Rick Lindsey approached the platform. He wanted the commissioners to know that they had 

been taking notes and would be taking their comments into consideration, 

 

Chairman Nebergall asked for a motion. 

Commissioner Duncan made a motion to approve the plan. Vice Chairman Hunter seconded the 

motion. Motion passed 3-0. 

 

2. Submission to amend the Town's Future Development Map as part of the 

Comprehensive Plan. Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner  

 

Mr. Trocquet started by stating that this was a submission to amend the towns future development 

map as part of the comprehensive plan, and more specially to amend the downtown districts, both 

Town Center District and in Town Residential District. He noted that the Town is going through 

a comprehensive plan update and which would be completed in June, but that a slight adjustment 

was required due to how fast things were progressing. He put the new map up on the screen and 

described the old one. He said that the in-town residential district had stretched into areas that were 

no longer considered downtown. He noted that where Magnolia Trail and Senoia Road align there 

is a large tract, that should it ever develop, it would be desired that it develop consistent with other 

lots in the area. Those areas have been removed from the in-town residential. However, other 

properties have been added, such as the OM property. Areas on Valleywood Road were added as 

well. He said that the remaining map was much more concentrated and a little more square. It’s a 

much more cleaned up direct kind of relationship.  

 

The NW piece of property along Palmetto Road zoning for Highway Commercial was highly 

discussed. Any properties fronting Palmetto Road would assume a Town Center zoning and then 

the large pieces of property behind it would be largely residential.  

 

Commissioner Schouw asked if this change would eliminate a live/work scenario. Mr. Trocquet 

stated that it would allow for supporting commercial in the in-town residential areas, but on a 

limited basis. Town Center was the opposite—supporting residential, but mostly commercial. He 

then asked if anyone had any questions about the boundaries. 
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Commissioner Schouw asked if there was a reason the OM property was included. Mr. Trocquet 

said that in the LCI, it was noted as a property with a lot of potential to serve the downtown area, 

and is very close to the historic homes and shops in town. If they decided to pursue development 

of the land, they would want it to support the downtown area.  

 

Chairman Nebergall asked if OM had been contacted about the change to their property. Mr., 

Trocquet stated that the Town had been in communication with OM owners and one of the DDA 

members is an OM employee.  

 

Vice Chairman asked if the OM property did develop, would there be any logical street 

connections. Mr. Trocquet noted that the LCI recommended a connection of Briarwood to several 

of the older streets in that area. He pulled up the map and pointed out old streets and acknowledged  

previous street names, and noted that created connections on the OM property would be highly 

encouraged.  

 

Commissioner Bousquet asked if this was the final map or not. Mr. Trocquet said it was a draft, 

and the commissioners could approve it as-is or approve it with conditions and that’s how it would 

go to council.  

 

Vice-Chairman Hunter asked about the properties right directly off of HWY 74, parcels 0738 033 

and 0727 078. Mr. Trocquet noted that since there couldn’t be direct access from the ramp, 

Highway Commercial would not make sense in that area. He said that should it develop, there 

would probably be extra buffers or berm requirements put into place and there would also be some 

requirements regarding trees.  

 

Vice-Chairman Hunter asked if a cart path could be put in that buffer. Mr. Trocquet said that was 

one of the current SPLOT projects and that it was the next highest-priority path behind the Tyrone 

Road path. The Tyrone path is scheduled to be completed within the next 12 months. He said the 

Town was in the right-of-way acquisition phase, and that was normally what takes the longest.  

 

Mr. Trocquet went over the narrative descriptions of the zoning classifications. He said that for 

Town Center, staff would like to add the Town Center overlay district and the Open Space district, 

essentially parks. Would also like to retain all O-I, E-I and C-1. He said that language was also 

added to support the LCI and the DDA. He said the primary development mix should be 

commercial with supporting residential. The design should be pedestrian oriented around strong, 

walkable connections between different uses with Shamrock Park serving as the central public 

space. Road connections should be made wherever possible in order to allow for traffic dispersion 

in a grid-like fashion. Enhance the pedestrian-friendly environment by adding sidewalks, 

streetscaping, street trees, traffic calming, and creating other multi-use routes linking neighboring 

communities and major destinations such as the Tyrone Branch Library, Recreation Center, Post 

Office, Town Hall, Tyrone Museum, Tyrone Elementary, Shops, Restaurants, Services, and the 

four downtown parks: Fabon Brown, Dorthea Redwine, Veterans, and Shamrock Park. He also 

noted that this would probably be revisited with the comprehensive plan coming in June. 
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Chairman Nebergall opened the hearing for those in favor. No one spoke and the Chairman closed 

that portion of the hearing. He then opened the hearing for those looking to speak against. No one 

spoke. He then closed that portion of that hearing.  

 

Chairman Nebergall made a motion to recommend approval as presented. Seconded by Vice-

Chairman Hunter. Motion passed 3-0. 
 

3. Staff-initiated petition to amend Sec. 113-134 Town Center Architectural Design 

Considerations. Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner 

 

Mr. Trocquet said he recommended withdrawal of this item.  

 

Vice Chairman Hunter made a motion to withdraw the item. Seconded by Commissioner Duncan. 

Motion carries 3-0. 

 

New Business:  

 

1. Submission by Paramount Engineering to approve a Landscape Plan for owner GA 

Rheumatology at 145 Greencastle Road. Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner 

 

Mr. Trocquet said that the landscape plan has been approved by himself and by Environment 

Specialist Devon Boullion and met all of the guidelines.  

 

Mr. Trocquet noted that they had a larger than required parking lot, but that it didn’t pose an issue 

with them meeting the tree requirement.  

 

Vice-Chairman Hunter asked which way the site drains. Mr. Trocquet said that it drains to the 

south. 

 

Vice Chairman Hunter then asked about the property directly south. He wanted to know if the 

stormwater management on this site would impact the lot to the south of them. Mr. Trocquet said 

that he believed it would do an adequate job of not impacting the southern property neighbor. Mr. 

Trocquet then pulled up the property on the tax map to show it in relation to the rest of the business 

park. He then pointed out the stormwater pond that the property would drain into.  

 

Mr. Trocquet noted that they are already constructing the building and the landscape plan is the 

last thing to be approved by Planning Commission before they can get a certificate of occupancy.  

 

Chairman Nebergall asked about the elevation of the property. Mr. Trocquet said that it was higher 

than the others around it and used info from the tax map to support it. Chairman Nebergall raised 

an issue with stormwater issues already in the Market Hill area and Mr. Trocquet noted that there 

is a double ditch along Market Hill that should catch it all.  

 

Commissioner Duncan made a motion to approve the plan. Seconded by Vice Chairman Hunter. 

Motion passed 3-0. 

 

Staff Comments 
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Mr. Trocquet noted that the first hearing of the comprehensive plan will go before council on the 

20th and that the steering committee had already met. The concentration of this year was going to 

be on the Town outside of Downtown. He noted that they tried to pick a good representation of 

people in the town, more specifically, they were trying to get a good representation from all areas 

of town. It was mostly residents with a few business owners, but mostly a geographic spread across 

the town.  

 

Commission Comments 

 

Vice Chairman Hunter wanted to congratulate the Georgia Bulldogs.  

 

Adjournment 

 

Commissioner Duncan made a motion to adjourn. Meeting ended at 8:19PM.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________________________                 __________________________________ 

 

Chairman David Nebergall         Phillip Trocquet, Town Planner 
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950 Senoia Road | Tyrone, GA 30290  

(770) 487-4038 |www.tyrone.org/planning-and-zoning 

 Planning Commission Meeting 
January 27, 2022 | 7:00 pm | Regularly Scheduled Meeting 

 

Subject: Town Center Overlay Text Amendment   

 

1. Background/History: In anticipation of future development and in an effort to codify 
recommendations made in the Town’s LCI, Zoning Assessment, and RSVP, staff has proposed 
changes to the Town Center Architectural Guidelines Overlay.  

 
2. Findings/Current Activity: Changes to the Town Center Overlay consist of amending the 

purpose and scope of the ordinance, reinforcing architectural feature and material usage 
requirements, and reinforcing the goals and intent laid out in both the Comprehensive Plan and 
Envision Tyrone Downtown Master Plan LCI regarding site design, parking, and setbacks.  

 
 

3. Actions/Options/Recommendations: Staff recommends a workshop discussion on the 
proposed changes for adoption of a revised version at a later meeting.   
 

4. Planning Commission Recommendation:  
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Sec. 113-134. Town Center District Overlay. 

(a) Purpose and intent. The following guidelines are established to maintain high quality and sustainable 
development; to promote a consistent and traditional architectural identity; to promote the economic 
success of the downtown core of the Town; and to provide guidance on the establishment of an active village 
atmosphere in the Town of Tyrone town center. The objectives include:  

(1) To encourage a variety of attractive and innovative building designs which combine the best of 
contemporary and traditional design;  

(2)       To emphasize the compatibility of building form, scale, massing, and materials such that new 
structures will improve the aesthetics of street and built environments 

(3) To encourage harmonious and attractive streetscapes through attention to exterior architectural 
quality and through provide accessible and sufficient parking in an unobtrusive manner;  

(3) To encourage safe, pedestrian-friendly streetscapes that preserve the efficient use of road frontages 
while encouraging consistency in design and placement of buildings that address the roadway and 
foster pedestrian activity and liveliness;  

(4) To assist builders and developers in the preparation of acceptable building designs; and.  

(5)      Provide increased vehicular and pedestrian access through a grid of streets that maximizes connections 
with extensions of existing streets. 

(b) Application of guidelines. These guidelines shall apply to all new development occurring in the town center 
area of the Town of Tyrone which town center area is Town Center and In-Town Residential Future Land Use 
Character areas as delineated on the map attached hereto as exhibit "A". Town’s adopted Future 
Development map.  

(c) Facade requirements.  

(1) Building materials. For principal structures, allowable building materials (not including trim/accent) 
along the front and side facades are limited to the following:  

a. Brick (preferred);  

b. Brick veneer;  

c. Stone;  

.   

d. Natural wood and/or cement based wood siding such as hardiplank.  

f.       Exterior materials shall be natural in appearance, with preference given to brick; such materials 
shall be wood, wood siding, stone, stucco, or to contemporary materials and details closely 
replicating such traditional materials. 

(2) There shall be no more than two building materials used (not including trim/accent materials).  

(3) Colors. Colors for the building materials shall be limited to earth tones, nonreflective pastels, and/or 
neutral tones. The accent and trim must consist of a contrasting color.  

(4) Entrances.  

a. Covered main entry features help promote safe, socially-interactive and pedestrian-friendly 
streets by providing outdoor amenity areas which allow for views along the street and by 
providing a linkage between the public and private realm. In addition to providing shelter, 
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covered main entry features located closer to the street can help to diminish the impact of the 
garage within the streetscape.  

b. Covered main entry features are required and may include one of the following:  

1. Front porches;  

2. Porticos;  

3. Verandas; or  

4. Recessed entries.  

c. The following design criteria for covered main entry features will apply:  

1. Covered front porch and/or veranda sizes should be maximized wherever possible. A 
minimum depth of five feet is required;  

2. Porch column styles and widths should be consistent with the character of the house;  

3. An exposed beam/frieze is required at the top of the support columns on the underside of 
the soffit; and  

4. Entrances shall be oriented to the street. A building entrance may be located to the side of 
the building when a direct pedestrian walkway is provided between the building entrance 
and the street right-of-way.  

(5) Fenestration.  

a. Windows shall be used at regular intervals to divide and façade that fronts a public right-of-way  

b. The building shall have a consistent spacing of similar shaped windows with trim on all building 
stories.  

c. Large ground floor windows are encouraged, where feasible  

d. All windows shall have window trim consisting of a head, jam and sill.  

(d) Building & Site requirements.  

(1) Massing.  

a. Horizontal massing shall not exceed a height/width ratio of 1:3 without substantial variation that 
includes a change in height and/or projecting/recessing element. These changes shall relate to 
entrances, integral structure or interior organization, not merely as a cosmetic effect.  

b. No wall that faces a street shall have an uninterrupted length exceeding 20 feet without at least 
two of the following: change in plane; change in texture or masonry pattern; and windows, or an 
equivalent element that subdivides the wall.  

(2) Roof material and pitch.  

a. Roofs shall be limited to architectural dimensional grade asphalt singles, roofing membrane 
systems (flat roofs only) natural slate, natural terra cotta, natural wood shake, copper or factory 
finished sheet metal or similar material that is in harmony with surrounding buildings. Dark 
roofing materials are preferred.  

b. A flat roof pitched to the rear of the building shall be concealed by a parapet wall. Non-
residential development assuming residential forms may also use gabled, hipped, or pyramidal 
roofs, as is appropriate to the majority of surrounding buildings.  
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c.       Parapets must wrap around the corner of a building for a minimum of one bay to ensure 
continuity of the streetscape. The parapet shall be constructed of the same material as the 
exterior wall.   

d. The pitch of a roof shall not exceed the average wall height of the building.  

e. Rooftop-mounted equipment should be physically screened from the road and/or sidewalk. 
Screening shall meet the following specifications:  

1. Shall be at a height that is as high or higher than the rooftop equipment being screened;  

2. Have evenly distributed openings or perforations not exceeding 50 percent of the surface 
area;  

3. Should be mounted behind major rooftop elements such as stair or elevator penthouses, 
parapets, or architectural projections;  

4. Shall be provided in a manner that is architecturally integral to the overall appearance of 
the building.  

5. The number of vents and flues shall be incorporated into the architectural features or 
painted to blend with the roofing material (August 7, 2003).  

6.       Chain link, barbed wire, vinyl, or wire mesh are inappropriate screening uses.  

(3) Loading docks and dumpsters shall be entirely screened from view of any public open space or sidewalk 
area, with a dumpster pad enclosure. Dumpster pad enclosure is required, constructed of the same 
materials, and matching the architecture of the principal structure. Doors and gates shall be opaque and 
must remain closed while not in use. Chain-link is not an acceptable material.  

(4) Exterior Storage Screening 

1. Exterior storage shall be screened with a minimum six (6) foot screening fence or wall, and 
shall not be visible from the Right-of-way or adjacent properties.  

2. Screening may be masonry, metal, polyvinyl, wood, or a combination thereof; however, chain 
link fences are prohibited for required screening.  

3. If Exterior storage is located entirely behind the building and is not visible from the right-of-
way or adjacent property, then no screening is required.  

4. Exterior storage requirements shall not apply to seasonal displays or advertisements of goods 
placed out during business hours.  

 

(e)     Parking, Garage, Driveway, and Access Requirements 

           (1) Angled or parallel on-street parking on both sides shall be permitted.  

      a. Forty-five (45) degree angled parking shall require parking space length of nineteen (19) feet and two 
(2) travel lanes width of ten (10) feet.  

      b. Sixty (60) degree angled parking shall require parking space length of twenty (20) feet and two (2) 
travel lanes width of eleven (11) feet.  

      c. Ninety (90) degree angled parking shall require parking space length of eighteen (18) feet and two (2) 
travel lanes width of twelve (12) feet.  

      d. Parallel parking spaces shall be eight (8) feet deep and twenty-two (22) feet long.  

(2) Bicycle and golf cart parking spaces are required as follows:  
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      a. All new nonresidential uses shall provide one (1) such space for every twenty (20) automobile spaces, 
provided that no such uses shall have fewer than two (2) such spaces or be required to exceed thirty 
(30) spaces.  

      b. Such spaces shall be located within the sidewalk landscape zone a maximum distance of one hundred 
(100) feet from the primary pedestrian entrance, or shall be located at least as close as the closest 
automobile space, except for handicapped parking spaces.  

     c. Bicycle parking spaces shall include a bike rack with a metal anchor sufficient to secure the bicycle 
frame when used in conjunction with a user-supplied lock.  

(3)      Detached and attached garages shall both be permitted. Attached garages shall have decorative doors 
which shall be located in an inconspicuous location, so as not to be a main architectural feature on 
structures on lots that are front-loaded. The architecture of detached garages shall match and 
compliment the primary structure. Garages located behind principal structures or accessed by a rear 
alley are strongly preferred.  

(4)     No parking shall be permitted between a building and the street without an intervening building.  

(5)  Properties adjacent to public parks must provide a direct pedestrian connection by way of multi-use trail, 
patio connections, gardens, or other adequate design element.  

 

(f)      Street and Sidewalk Area Requirements 

          (1) New streets and improvements to existing streets in the Town Center District shall conform to the street 
typology examples depicted in the Town’s latest adopted Comprehensive Plan and Downtown Master Plan to 
the highest degree possible. 

(2) Planned grid streets and connections shall be incorporated into developments. Grading at ends of streets 
shall be prepared for the easiest future connection by neighboring properties.  

(3) A sidewalk area shall be located along all streets and shall consist of a sidewalk landscape zone with 
street trees no kess than eight feet in height and of three and one-half inch caliper, and an unobstructed 
sidewalk clear zone  as indicated in the Town’s latest adopted Comprehensive Plan and Downtown Master 
Plan to the highest degree possible. Changes to the configuration of the sidewalk area may be granted by 
Planning Commission if there are existing trees, overhead or underground utilities, or existing buildings 
present in the required sidewalk area locations.  

  (4) Any paving including concrete, special or decorative paving within the sidewalk landscape zone, sidewalk 
clear zone, or sidewalk supplemental zone shall continue across any intervening driveway.  

(5) Dead-end and cul-de-sac public streets shall be avoided.  

a. Should a proposed street extension accompany a rezoning request, the street extension will be 
evaluated and considered in conjunction with the rezoning request, following the zoning process as 
outlined in this ordinance.  

b. Cul-de-sac consideration shall be given to situations involving environmental constraints or where 
connections cannot be made due to physical barriers.  

(6) All on-street parking spaces must be delineated by five-inch white traffic striping. Parallel parking spaces  
must be a minimum twenty-two (22) feet in length. 
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(g)  Downtown Commercial Development Regulations – the purpose of these development regulations are to 
supersede those found in the Town’s C-1 (Downtown Commercial) zoning classification in order to encourage more 
flexibility in developing walkable, village-style buildings within the Town Center District.  

 (1) Minimum Building Lot Area: 7,000 s.f.  

 (2) Maximum Building Footprint Size: 15,000 s.f.  

 (3) Front Setback: 15’ Maximum 

 (4) Side Setback: 5’ Minimum  

 (5) Rear Setback: 30’ Minimum  

 (6) Maximum Building Height 40’ not to exceed three stories.  

(Revised January 24, 2013) 

(h). Commercial  Lot Configuration Example 
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(i). Residential Lot Configuration Example

 
 
(j). Street Typologies  

 
(1) Road Typology 1 – Main Street with two-lane on-street parking & sidewalks.
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(2) Road Typology 2 – Main street with one lane on-street parking & multi-use path. 

 
 
(3) Road Typology 3 – Residential Street with multi-use path.  

  
 
(4) Road Typology 4 – Multi-use Greenway

 

18

Section V, Item 2.


	Top
	Section III, Item 1.	PCMin 01132022
	PC Min 01132022

	Section V, Item 2.	Planning Commission Town Center Overlay Workshop
	Town Center Overlay Staff Report
	20211206_141259_210866_Sec._113_134.___Town_center_architectural_design_considerations

	Bottom

